
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, May 7th, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member (absent)



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member  


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  
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*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated recently, John Milmore who is head of the Conservation Advisory Council resigned and we have on our own Board several members who worked with him over the years who would like to offer a few comments and acknowledgment of his service to the Town and to the residents of Cortlandt.  I think, Mr. Foley would you want to begin please?
Mr. Robert Foley responded thank you very much Madame Chairwoman.  I appreciate the chance to say something nice about John Milmore.  I first met him at a meeting of the then newly formed Open Space Committee, I don’t know – it was about 15 years ago I got to know him on and off over the years, more recently with his involvement with the Planning Board.  He served 14 years on Cortlandt’s Conservation Advisory Council, that’s the CAC, and he chaired it for the past 9 years where he assembled a group of citizen volunteers, two of whom now serve on this Board and these volunteers had various disciplines related to environmental and conservation concerns.  Dr. Milmore is a much published educator with a long career in the corporate world, government and now in academia as a college professor.  He achieved extensive education with degrees in biology, as I looked at his resume a while back, and has taught environmental courses for years as a professor at Fordham University his Alma Mater where he was awarded a prestigious a medal a few years ago for his 20 plus years of service; and he has a Faculty Excellence award from Westchester Community College; he taught at New York Medical College, Mercy College and Mount St-Vincent.  Always attentive, from what I understand, to his students, young and older and dedicated to learning.  In his years on the CAC I knew him as a tireless volunteer in the truest sense lending his time and talents to us all.  He exuded, and I use the word “exuded” a passion about protecting the delicate nature of the woods and wetlands and water bodies and the importance of biodiversity and conservation in our Town.  He had a steadfast determination to get good things done like coordinating and helping to write the Town’s new Tree Preservation Ordinance and I know two of our Board members had a role in that.  He initiated, I know through Chris’ guidance our planner, organized and moderated the series of CAC-sponsored educational seminars which benefitted the public, the Town staff and we as Planning Board members with expert speakers on biodiversity, wetlands and tree protection and traffic concerns.  In his efforts for the Town I knew him as someone who did not seek any real recognition nor his name on a plaque for helping to save a single tree or to protect a delicate single land lot.  But I will thank him here and say that I feel that he was a tremendous asset to the Town and its citizen and I, as a Planning Board member, appreciated his clear, concise and knowledgeable advice on environmental matters and the carefully crafted memos from the CAC to us all on various applications that we reviewed.  When some of us asked him when we found out he resigned a while back, we asked him why he felt it was time to go and he simply sent us a quotation from Thoreau, part of which said “I left the woods for as good a reason as I went there.  Perhaps it seemed to me that I had several more lives to live and could not spare any more time for that one.”  But John Milmore, he’s not leaving the Town. He still and will remain a longtime resident of Cortlandt.  He’ll continue to be a devoted husband, a fine father and a grandfather and a friend, whether it’s just to a failed tree or flourishing forest, or a friend to just us.  So I wish him Godspeed, our friend.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I think I’d like to add, Bob said so much about John that I don’t think I can add anything more to that other than I wouldn’t be on this Board if it wasn’t for John Milmore’s guidance during the years I was with the CAC.  I met him literally 10 years ago looking for a way to help out the Town and there was a spot open on the CAC and I went for it, met John and several other people and I got involved in something I never thought I’d even come close to being involved in.  Without John I don’t think I would have gone to the Hudsonian Institute to take up biodiversity training and the many times that we went down for the planning federation seminars down in White Plains and many other seminars around the whole Hudson Valley.  I credit much of my most recent knowledge just with my involvement with John Milmore and the CAC.  Outside of the fact that we did a lot of arguing, more was accomplished with the CAC with the two of us arguing in the parking lot after our meeting than at the meetings alone.  We didn’t always see eye-to-eye but we had a tremendous way of working with each other that would come up with a consensus that drove many of the memos and positions statements that we had for the last 10 years going to this Planning Board and to the Town Board.  I believe that between John and the CAC we’ve done quite a lot to influence the direction that this Planning Board has gone as far as planning for the Town is concerned whether it be for the environment or traffic and what we do here in this room.  I would definitely thank John for essentially putting me in the position of applying for the Planning Board and for being the friend that he has been for all these years.  I also wish him Godspeed but I hope that he stays involved with the planning even if it’s as a citizen because his voice was a tremendous influence on myself and, I think, on this Board.  
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I would just add that – first of all, I congratulate John on his service to the community, his long service and his passion for the CAC.  It’s a thankless task to keep together a group of volunteers showing up month after month and remaining focused on projects and so he did a great job of that.  I guess, the only thing I would add to that is that I think the CAC is a great place to volunteer and to get involved in Town affairs, particularly obviously in the development of the community and so I think it’s probably down to one member at this point so I would encourage anybody to join and to tell your friends about that.  I hope that we as a Planning Board can before too long discuss what role the CAC could and should play as an Advisory Board to us so that we can direct them as they sort of reconstruct themselves. 

Mr. James Creighton stated I’d just like to make a quick comment also.  Dr. Milmore and I had a lot of great discussions over the past several years as co-chairs of Advisory Committees.  He was always advocating that the Advisory Committees would come together and coordinate their efforts and I really enjoyed my discussions with him.  I know I’ll miss Doctor Milmore because he taught my wife, he had some great stories about the students he taught and I thought nothing but the best of him.  I think that he has nothing but the Town’s best interest at heart and I really enjoyed the discussions and I hope he stays involved.  His views were extremely valuable.  I wish him well and hope he enjoys not going to as many meetings.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I did not have a very long working relationship with John Milmore, but I do join with the members of my Board in commending his very long and enthusiastic service to the Town and wish him the very best in whatever he chooses to do next. 
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ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MARCH 5, 2013 & APRIL 2, 2013
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, I submitted a few corrections on the April 2nd minutes. 

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
RESOLUTION

PB 2-12      a.
Application of Toll Brothers Inc., as contract vendee for the property of RPA Associates, LLP for Preliminary and Final Plat Approval for changes to Section III and Section IV of the Valeria Subdivision for an amendment to approved Lots 25-35, 44-49, 97-99, 119-122 and 139-147 (a total of 33 of the 147 approved lots) as shown on a 41 page set of drawings entitled “Valeria” prepared by Joseph Riina, P.E latest revision dated March 2013, a 5 page Final Plat entitled “Revised Subdivision Plat of Valeria Sections III & IV” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C.,  latest revision dated March 11, 2013 and on a 28 page set of  Marketing Plans & Elevations prepared by Toll Brothers, Inc. latest revision dated March 12, 2013.

Mr. James Fitzpatrick stated I’m Division Vice President of Toll Brothers.  We’re here tonight and hopefully to see the Board adopt an amended Resolution of Final Approval for Valeria.  It’s been a brief, but I think a very constructive view and approval period that we’ve gone through both with the Board and the residents of Valeria.  We reviewed the draft Resolution and we did offer one point of clarification, actually two: on condition #8 there’s just a small typo, it was “the exclusion rock will” – it should read “exclusion rock wall,” and on #9 we had requested that language be added in order to clarify the condition so it read consistent to the language that is part of the existing development agreement and that language is simply “that the applicant agrees to endeavor to bring natural gas to the site for the proposed units and will cooperate to the greatest extent possible (at no cost to the applicant) to provide the possibility of natural gas connecting to the existing units during construction.” 
Mr. John Klarl stated read the section that you’re inserting, just the words.

Mr. James Fitzpatrick responded sure, the parenthetical, in parentheses (at no cost to the applicant).

Mr. John Klarl asked that’s the only thing you’re adding to the condition?

Mr. James Fitzpatrick responded correct, and that would read consistent with item #21 of the regular development agreement, that RPA now BBC had negotiated with the EPA.  The intent is that we’re going to be pursuing – we’re bringing the gas main off site to the site but if there are ways for us to facilitate that service being brought to the existing condominium 1 or condominium 2, that we would certainly, in good faith, about the DPA and condo 1 and condo 2.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you very much.  Are there any comments from the Board?

Mr. Robert Foley asked the addition that’s requested, that’s okay John?

Mr. John Klarl responded they added that language because they’re trying to make it consistent with the development agreement.  So, on condition 9 they added “no cost to the applicant” and the alternate agreement did not call for them to expend only to achieve this.  It talks about them cooperating. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if there are no further comments on the Resolution then I’ll entertain from Mr. Daly…

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution 17-13 in favor of granting this application to Toll Brothers.

Mr. John Klarl stated with the language added on condition 9 that was recited before.

Mr. Peter Daly stated with the language added.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s a paren. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did that language come in just tonight?  Because I know we received some revised Resolution because of some changes that were made at the work session.  But, this came in after that?

Mr. James Fitzpatrick responded this came through this afternoon.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. James Fitzpatrick stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated congratulations.  Good luck.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
                    a.
Letter dated April 16, 2013 from Chris Berg, RA, requesting Planning Board Approval for a change of use from a professional office to a physical fitness facility for a tenant space located at 1 Baltic Place. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we adopt Resolution #18-13 with condition #1 in reference to the signage and the Architectural Advisory review.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there is a typo.  The company name is not Transformative Zone Yoga, it’s Transformation Zone Yoga and I’ll correct the Resolution to reflect that.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 17-06    b.
Letter dated April 19, 2013 from Randa Gill requesting Planning Board approval for the placement of four 18-count propane cylinder exchange cages outside the Home Depot Garden Center at 3131 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard).

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Madame Chairwoman, I apologize but there was miscommunication.  I do not have the electronic versions for the May meeting so to look at this issue, if you want to look at it you have to look at it with your paper copies.  I did alert the applicant that based on the work session that I thought someone from Home Depot and someone from the cylinder company should be here.  If you don’t feel the need to talk to them you don’t have to but they’re here if you have questions. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you from Home Depot?

Mr. Neil Alexander stated I’m partner at Cuddy and Feder.  We do have representatives – I’m here on behalf of Home Depot.  We do have representatives from both Home Depot and from AmeriGas here so should you desire…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution prepared but there might be some – I certainly brought up at the work session that I had some concerns about the management of the cages and the conditions and that kind of thing.  I see that at least a couple of them were incorporated into the Resolution.  It had to do with the appearance – I would request that you do them, as far as the signage and the cage upkeep every 5 years as opposed to 5 to 7 years. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t believe you’ve seen the Resolution.  One of the conditions of the Resolution says “the cylinder cages shall be kept clean and free of litter and clutter and the cages themselves and any attached signage shall be replaced every 5 years or earlier if in the opinion of the Director of Technical Services and in cooperation with Home Depot and AmeriGas the cages become unsightly due to damage, rust, etc.”
Mr. John Klarl stated and actually last week we talked about that condition without the 5 year period, Madame Chair, and at your suggestion at the work session, Chris and I, the day after, added the 5 year clause, so they have to do it every 5 years.  At one time it only said, when it was required “in the opinion of the Director of Technical Services and cooperation of Home Depot and AmeriGas.”  But now we’re having a 5 year requirement.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated actually I did specifically say I would prefer that they did it every 5 years.

Mr. John Klarl stated and we put “or earlier if the opinion…”

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated “or earlier” would be wonderful. 

Mr. Neil Alexander responded that would not be a problem.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the other concern that I had was – had to do with the fact that the cages are not on the ground, they are sort of up off the ground and one of the things that really does happen when there is a small space between the ground and anything in areas like this, we get litter, we get trash bags, we get plastic bags, we get leaves, we get all kinds of debris, cups, flyers and paraphernalia that people leave in their carts.  I would hope that you could find a way to sort of frame that bottom opening so that things cannot blow up and stay attached underneath.  Do you understand what I’m saying, and just become an eyesore.  I’m kind of crazy on this Board about stuff like that.  It just makes thing look just so unsightly and so I would prefer that if you could close up that gap all around the cages.  It would make it easier actually for you guys to clean it, to clean up and blow the stuff away.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated let me have somebody from AmeriGas speak directly on this issue because they’re going to be more versed on it than I.

Mr. Sam stated on those cages there’s adjustable legs and they can lower all the way down so there’ll be no room underneath there for that to be done.  On the sign thing, they get changed every year because of an FPA, they can’t have faded the emblem so they get replaced every year.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded good, that’s good.  This is a important for the people who are going to use these cylinders to know what’s safe and what’s not safe and how they should be using them.

Mr. Sam stated I’m actually a driver representative.  I go out and deliver to the Home Depots.  I take care of 15 of them.  I maintain them as they need them every day and we’ve had no debris.  We take the debris out, any combustibles or any of that stuff.  Just to let you know, our procedure is that we do sniff around every time that we go there.  AmeriGas is big on safety.

Mr. James Creighton asked you’re one of the drivers that come in and replace – were you in there today?

Mr. Sam responded I was there today.

Mr. James Creighton asked when you’re there do you need an open area so that you can move the truck in and replace the canisters?  I guess what I’m getting at is there are a lot of trays of flowers out this weekend and what not and I guess the customer loading area – is that something that you anticipate being there when the cages are replaced. 

Mr. Sam responded those are actually down further from the actual corner.  The corner, nobody actually puts anything there only because of the hydrant there anyways so that corner – right around the corner was actually clear when I went there.

Mr. James Creighton stated if I’m not mistaken I don’t think anything is supposed to be sold on that side anyway.

Mr. Sam responded there was nothing sold, nothing – it was down by the overhead garden they were bringing stuff in.

Mr. James Creighton stated yes, I saw an awful lot there this weekend and I’m not sure it’s supposed to be there or not but they can, I’m sure, attend to it and make sure that it’s clear.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the same issue of safety, one of the conditions, and we had discussed that at the work session is the exact location of the cages and the number and location of the protective bollards and has that all been worked out?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we did a broad condition that we know where in discussion with the Fire Inspector and in discussion I think with Randa that you work with, we pretty much agreed on the location but we did give ourselves some wiggle room that the exact location and the number and location of the protective bollards shall be to the Town Engineer’s satisfaction which he’ll just work with you to make sure he’s happy.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated you receive the Fire Code inspects previously on that anyhow so within the confines of Fire Code, yes, it looks like from your own head bobbing as well that you received the cut sheet for separations for the bollards as well.  We’ll gladly work with you that’s not a problem. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the other issue is with the Fire Inspector help to choose this location because it’s a customer pick-up area.  She didn’t really like the idea of the cylinders necessarily in front of the store because then people exchanging might be parking in the fire lane so the assumption is a car can pretty much pull up in front of these cages which is in the pickup area and then – but I guess one of the questions the Planning Board had: do they go into Home Depot, do the transaction there, come out, when does their car end up there?  Can they do it independently without dealing with – we just want to make sure cars aren’t stacking up there at the cages.
Mr. Neil Alexander responded I can have the operations person come up from Home Depot, but essentially, at least initially is basically you’re going to go into the store without your canister.  You’re going to pay for a receipt and then you’re going to come back out, hand the receipt to the person that’s there and swap your tank.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and then the tank, depending on the capability of the person…

Mr. Neil Alexander stated canisters only weigh 6 pounds roughly when they’re empty.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but the person could carry it back out to the parking lot to their car or they could bring their car up at that point…

Mr. Neil Alexander responded either way.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well there are some parking spaces directly behind that spot so it should make it very easy for people to just pull in, park, walk back to the store and their thing, go to the cage and then get in their car and drive away.  I don’t imagine there should be a lot of stacking as long as there’s somebody there to service them.  When you get the confusion and the stacking and the exasperation is when there’s nobody around and you can’t get the service that you’re there to get.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated there will be signage to directing people as to what the process is.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked where will that signage be posted?

Mr. Neil Alexander responded right up against on the cages themselves. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what about people that – I’m concerned that people will pull up in the fire lane in the front trying to unload their canister and then pull back in and then go around the corner to get their new canister.  Should the sign be located somewhere else in terms of telling potential customers that they are not to drop off, not to bring in their canisters – something of that order.

Mr. Neil Alexander responded we can post – we can have a sign posted in the front door…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated just a 1, 2, 3 for propane exchanges: please do this, this and this…

Mr. Neil Alexander responded we can work with staff on that.  That’s not a problem.  We don’t want the canisters in the store either.  They’re clutter in our stores. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s a danger too because you don’t know if the canisters are empty or not.  It could be cracked open.  You don’t know.

Mr. Neil Alexander responded we’re on the same page.  We want to keep the empty canisters on the outside as well as the full ones and it should be a swap.  I think like so many things in life, your first time it may be a little confusing and then you’ll dial in depending on how able-bodied you are, what’s the best way for you.  If less able-bodied you may find yourself parking on the spaces backwards so that way you can open up your trunk and someone will be able to – you’ll be able to pop it in and out.  If you’re more able-bodied you may just walk from a farther distance.

Mr. John Klarl stated the goal is to have the tanks exchange outside both dropped off and picked up outside.  No involvement with the store.
Mr. Neil Alexander stated that’s correct.

Mr. Sam stated we have signage that actually goes on the doors.  It says to leave empty tanks, no tanks allowed inside.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked is someone going to be on duty outside all the time that the store is open?

Mr. Edgar responded good afternoon my name is Edgar.  I’m the operation manager for the Home Depot at 1251 and yes there will be people right next to the garden registers that would have keys.  We typically have two managers at the same time: one takes care of the outside, one takes care of the inside plus another third manager.  When it comes to right next to the propanes there are parking spaces right next to it so this way they will be able to park right next on the side of it, this way they don’t have to park on the fire lane on it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated when you say right next, I thought I was getting the impression that they’re not going to park directly in front of the cages, they’re going to drive in, pull over to the right, I believe, which is facing the cages, get out of the car, bring the tank, drop it there, get a new one, take it back to the car and pull out and go on to wherever they have to go.

Mr. Edgar stated they would not be parking in front of it at all.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so the person manning that will also be working in the garden center?  That’s kind of a double duty of theirs is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Edgar responded no, what they’ll do it’s usually a manager that have keys so if somebody needs change for a drawer but typically they’re not going to be garden associate.  That’s the managers for that section right there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I have a follow up to the safety or security aspect of this and I may have alluded to it at the work session last week.  It’s in the corner of the store so I assume it’s well lit.  Is there exterior security camera there?

Mr. Edgar responded that is something that we were talking about to have an actual camera facing the actual side.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think it would be a good idea because you’re dealing with a propellant and a lot that can easily be compromised.

Mr. Edgar stated right now we have cameras in the front apron but we did ask to have a camera to be facing on the actual side of the propane.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is there any history at other Home Depots of vandalism or theft at these cages. 

Mr. Matthew Hiley stated I’m an Assistant Store Manager at the Home Depot.  I’ve worked in three Home Depots, Cortlandt is my third store.  My previous two stores we sold propane and I’ve never seen any kind of vandalism, theft, break-ins of cages of any sorts. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’d like to propose in the Resolution that we add something to the condition of sign saying “signage shall be to the satisfaction of Director of Technical Services.”  I leave it up to staff to determine what’s appropriate.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked when you say “signage” in the sense of explaining the process?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded the process yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated add that as the fourth conditions?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated or you can make it a separate condition.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’ll add it as a fourth condition.

Mr. John Klarl asked is that agreeable with the applicant?

Mr. Neil Alexander responded yes it is.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I think I’d like to make another question on the parking.  Have you considered, because people may park in those spaces next to those tanks and just sort of leave the cars there and occupy those spaces.  Have you considered putting a time limitation on just those particular – or dedicate those spaces to just for pickup and drop off for tanks.  You know, give them a 15 minute time limitation of some sort.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated those 3 spaces that are next to the loading are you mean?

Mr. Peter Daly responded yes, so somebody doesn’t go – you’ve got 3 cars in there – most people are going to try to park the closest parking space they can possibly can occupy to the store which means they’re more likely going to try and park there and stay there for however long it takes to do whatever they’re doing.  It might be a good idea to sort of limit those spaces as far as time limitation is concerned and put up signage to that effect.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated I was listening to you but I also wanted to take a quick look at one of the photographs of that area that I had with me.  Edgar just told me, as I leaned over there as well, that that’s not a problem relative to those 3 spots.  It’s really just 3 spots; loading area and 3 spots and then you have already you fold into the other active load zone. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated as something as simple as “for propane customers only.”  Something like that when they pull in they know they’re not supposed to be there.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated I will work with staff as to whether it should be time limited or activity limited.

Mr. Peter Daly responded exactly.  It might be a good idea to do that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’ll add that to condition 4; signage explaining the process and signage regarding parking for propane exchange only signage.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the last sign we talked about should be right there with the parking space is so that when they pull in they can see that they shouldn’t be there beyond the time that it takes for that particular kind of transaction.

Mr. Neil Alexander stated probably activity limiting is probably the best but whatever – we’re willing to have a dialogue on that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay.

Mr. James Creighton stated directly across from the cages there were three other rows of parking as well with 50 or so spots, so even if somebody doesn’t get those 3 spots there should be plenty of close parking.  
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were on the question and we’ve gotten our concerns out.  Staff are you done?

Mr. James Creighton asked so the fourth condition we’ll add regarding signage explaining the process and the parking?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 19-13 with the four conditions. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 21-05   c.
Letter dated April 23, 2013 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 12th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we adopt Resolution #20-13 granting the 12th 90-day extension.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 30-93    d.
Letter dated April 25, 2013 from Mr. & Mrs. Lenny Difroscia requesting Planning Board Approval for a change of use from a travel agency to a coffee house for property located at 1 Baker Street. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here?  We did receive a letter from you detailing what it is you wish to do there but if you wanted to make additional comments or sort of expand on these you can do that right now.  We do have a Resolution for you.
Mr. Lenny Difroscia stated we’re just looking to put a coffee shot on 1 Baker Street.  This is my wife Lana Difroscia and I’m Lenny Difroscia.  We’re looking to put a coffee shop at the proposed site.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you expecting a fairly busy kind of situation there or not?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded I hope so.  I really couldn’t tell you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated busy enough to sustain, obviously, you being there but what I meant by that is would there be constant, rapid turnover coming in and out because Baker Street, as you know, can be a bit problematic in terms of making a turn…

Mr. Lenny Difroscia stated it generally comes in waves.  I mean I hope it would be constant but usually it comes in waves.  You get your morning traffic then after that it would probably be the afternoon, then your 2:00, 3:00 o’clock coffee people would come in then.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked is this coffee and bakery goods, that sort of thing or sandwiches also?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded yes, we’re proposing to serve lunch and breakfast.  We’re going to have some hot breakfast and lunch sandwiches.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what hours are you going to be opened?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded from 6 in the morning to 8 at night.

Mr. John Klarl asked 7 days a week?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded yes sir, 7 days a week.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many people at any given moment could you say seat to say for breakfast or for lunch or whatever.

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded it’s a 300 square foot dining area; anywhere from 15 to 18 people.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked now that’s tables you’ve got there or booths or what are you doing?


Mr. Lenny Difroscia it’s going to be a combination of tables and lounge chairs, like that, no booths.  I don’t anticipate putting any booths in there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked just tables mostly?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded four seating tables.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is there more than enough parking Chris on this?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, for whatever reason nobody asked for copies of the Resolutions so that the Difroscia’s haven’t seen the Resolution either so there is one condition in here and the owners are here; the Mendelowitz’s as well that the parking lot needs to be restriped to organize the parking.  It is striped but it is fading and what we discussed at the work session is between the residential unit that’s there and the proposed coffee house there’s probably a space or two that can be placed in there.  We’re thinking that there’s plenty of parking but in cooperation with the Town Engineer, the parking lot should be re-striped and you can probably gain at least one if not two more spaces. 

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded right, absolutely.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there’s nothing operating there now correct?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so if you, as you said, you want a lot of business which I don’t blame you for wanting that it’s just that that location and intersection is so dangerous and if you have any foot traffic to it – is there a striping across Route 6 for a crosswalk?  There’s no light there yet.

Mr. Vergano stated not a crosswalk there from the other side of Route 6.

Mr. Robert Foley stated looking at possible foot traffic from nearby to get coffee and how safe it would be to get across the road but it’s like an unintended consequence where you’re located and you’re 7 days a week, 6 to 8 p.m.  It’s like going from nothing happening where to perhaps a lot of activity there. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t really know what you can do about it but you probably would want to monitor just to be sure that if there’s anything you can do to mitigate, especially when people have to cross the road.  I think the only time I’ve gotten hit was right there at the spot where I would have to turn in to go to your coffee shop.  I have very unfond memories of that particular turn.  You might want to monitor so as to see what you can do if you need to do anything at all to help with the congestion or the back-and-forth across the street.

Mr. John Klarl asked have you signed a lease yet?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded no sir.

Mr. John Klarl asked you’re waiting until you get approval?  Does the lease have basic terms of yours?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded it was an office/retail.

Mr. John Klarl asked I know but is it a 1 year lease, 2 year lease, 5 year lease?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded we haven’t really discussed that.  The owners are right here.  We’re just waiting for…

Mr. John Klarl asked Mr. Mendelowitz is here?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded Mendelowitz, yes.

Mr. John Klarl asked but you don’t have in writing yet a signed lease?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded no sir.  We’re waiting to see if we can get the change of use.  We have to get a Permit for the change of use and then we’re going to proceed with the lease.

Mr. John Klarl asked so any lease discussions are subject to tonight’s presentation and approval you’re hoping?

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded yes.

Mr. Peter Daly asked I have a question for Ed.  Will the proposed improvement for the Baker Street intersection that we passed on in net for Pond View; is that going to affect them at all?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no, it won’t affect them at all.

Mr. Robert Foley stated as far as any…

Mr. Peter Daly stated there should be an improvement.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it would be improvement from the safety aspect.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I believe the question is…

Mr. Peter Daly asked it’s not going to encroach upon that property at all anyway right?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no, there won’t be any taking necessary – that radius may be widened a little bit but it won’t impact the property.

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s good.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the other condition of the Resolution would be that any signage would need to be approved by our Building Department and referred to our Architectural Advisory Board.  I imagine you’re probably going to have to slip out the existing sign that’s there and slip in a new one so it shouldn’t be too complicated but one of the conditions, and you’ll get this in the mail is that we need to approve any signage that you put up.

Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then one last thing is I did talk to the Sanitation Department about the garbage pickup and they do pick up there now and since it’s under the same ownership they will continue to pick up there.  They currently, given the lack of usage it’s just been garbage cans.  We would expect that it will continue to be just garbage cans.  Any dumpster, if you ever need to get something like that would also require Planning Board approval.  The expectation from the Sanitation Department is that it’ll just still be cans brought to the road as it has in the past. 
Mr. Lenny Difroscia responded okay, very good.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other comments, concerns, whatever.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 21-13.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Lenny Difroscia stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated congratulations.  Good luck.


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 1-12      a.
Application of Springvale Apartments Company for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of a parking area with 16 spots located at the Springvale Apartment Complex as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Springvale Apartments” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. latest revision dated March 14, 2013.


Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were there on Sunday.  At least you guys were there.  Were there any special comments that you had regarding what you saw and that you want to bring to the attention to the applicant.  Everything fine?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded as far as my opinion goes there was nothing really extraordinary about the location.  It seemed to fit.  We did talk about some trees that were in that area and making sure that we didn’t either destroy if we had to move those – there was a couple of small trees and a large one.  It didn’t seem that the marked boundary affected those trees but if they did we asked that they be saved and moved accordingly.  The drainage seemed to be acceptable.  It sloped into a – I don’t whether it was north or south over there at the end of the parking lot into storm drain…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated catch basin and then into the road network. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated so then there wouldn’t be any spillover downhill which is a very steep embankment going down towards the hill but there wasn’t anywhere near that.  I didn’t particularly have a problem with it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what about other members of the Board?

Mr. Robert Foley responded it looked pretty good to me and I guess we’re going to schedule a public hearing? 

Mr. Peter Daly responded I agree with both Tom and Bob.  I didn’t see anything that needed to be commented about.  It seems like a good spot for a small parking lot. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated from what I remember, I remember that area was pretty good.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the downhill drainage towards Maiden Lane seems to be quite removed from the homes down Maiden Lane from any impact from what I could see.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if there are no additional comments or concerns, Mr. Daly?

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we set a public hearing for this application for June 4th.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 12-08    b.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated April 24, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated April 5, 2013.
Mr. Mark Picucci stated I don’t know if there were any questions.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know.  I don’t have any at the moment.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think we were going to schedule a site visit.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are supposed to do that.  Are there any questions – I think I might have some after I get to the site.  Are there any concerns, questions from Board members on this?

Mr. Peter Daly responded not until we have a site visit.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, I think we’ll know more when we see. 

Mr. John Klarl stated just to bring the Board up-to-date, there’s been a companion case on the Zoning Board of Appeals and if Mr. Picucci can think that far back, the Zoning Board of Appeals had a number of public hearing nights and then we did a proposed Decision and Order which has been held in abeyance, locked in some vault someplace waiting from the complete the application from the Planning Board.  The Zoning Board of Appeals has looked on this favorably in terms of the application before the Zoning Board of Appeals.  They’re waiting to do coordinated review under SEQRA when there’s complete wrap up of the application with both the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Planning Board.  Zoning Board of Appeals is in place.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we set a site visit for June 2nd. 

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that going to be the only site visit Chris that morning?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s what Ed and I were just discussing.  It would be up to you because I believe that at least two probably all three of the new applications want a site visit.  You did discuss one of them at your work session you were not inclined to do another site inspection.  As of now, that’s the only one.  You can decide with a new business if you want to add any to that.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 6-13       a.
Application of Dr. Robert Gold, for the property of Bruce and Irene Bumstead, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Wetland Permit for a change of use from a veterinarian office to a dental office, for 10 additional parking spaces and for changes to the building elevations for property located at 2018 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan for Robert Gold Dental Office” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. dated April 18, 2013 and as shown on a 1 page elevation drawing entitled “Renovations for Dental Office: Dr. Gold” prepared by Crowley Dental Office Design dated April 22, 2013 (see prior PB 21-93).

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated once again, I apologize – it wasn’t put into the computer so I can’t project the image.  You have to look at your paper copies if you want to see it.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked would you like to sort of discuss with the Board what it is you’re doing?

Dr. Robert Gold stated I’m a dentist.  I practice in Croton for almost 6 years.  I currently have 800 square feet and it’s not handicapped accessible, and although that’s been grandfathered in I’d like to move to a place that’s handicapped accessible with a little more space so I can serve the community.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any questions from members of the Board on this?  How many chairs would you say you have in that office?

Dr. Robert Gold responded we have 5 operatories.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you already have how many spaces and you need 10 additional spaces so how many would that make?

Dr. Robert Gold responded currently there are 4 parking spaces plus one handicapped and according to -- from what I recollect, you require 4 spaces per dentist plus one for each employee and currently I have 4 employees.  

Mr. James Creighton asked so it’s your belief you need the additional 10 spaces to meet Code or this is for your…

Dr. Robert Gold responded it’s that and also fortunately I’m busy and I’d like to hire a second hygienist.  It takes about 3 months to get a cleaning.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated with respect to the parking, based on an aerial photograph, I believe the additional parking would be proposed for an existing grass area.  There wouldn’t be tree removal or steep slope issues but the one issue is that I believe that they’re proposing to catch the drainage from that parking lot and channel it down to the stream that would require a Wetland Permit and that’s one pretty much the only significant issue so far that we’ve determined.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I guess in this case we could probably schedule a visit. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think in your paper there is a request from the applicant to schedule a site inspection.

Mr. John Klarl stated for last week.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, he sent it last week.  I don’t know what the date said. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we can’t do it before we get it.  Would you guys be amenable to a site visit?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it is pretty close to Mr. Picucci’s building too.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked would you be amenable to it or not?

Mr. Peter Daly responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley responded it’s fine with me, I just have an 11:00 a.m.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Mr. Creighton, you’re going to offer this up so we will – I think everybody wants to do an additional site visit here so take that into consideration when you make your motion.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I just have a question though, did you say in the parking that there wouldn’t be any handicapped parking and that it was grandfathered in or did I mishear you?

Dr. Robert Gold responded the current spot that I work there is – it’s not handicapped accessible.  Where I’m moving to would be handicapped accessible, yes.

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this item back to staff for a memo and schedule a site visit for June 2nd. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll see you on the 2nd.

PB 7-13      b.
Application of Frontier Development, for the property of William W. Geis, for Site Development Plan Approval for a retail development of two buildings totaling 11,460 sq. ft. with associated parking, landscaping, stormwater and other site improvements for property located 3025 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 15 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan Approval Drawings, Shoppes on the Boulevard” prepared by John Meyer Consulting dated April 22, 2013 (see prior PB’s 15-96, 30-97 14-03 & 8-11).

Mr. David Steinmetz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the Board, good to see all of you, nice to be back.  Here this evening representing the contract vendee of the property that the Chair just indicated; 3025 Cortlandt Boulevard, Frontier Development.  With me this evening is Eric Gordon from Frontier Development as well as Joe Maddaferi from John Meyer Consulting and our project engineers.  We are here for the initial kickoff of a Site Plan application for 2 retail buildings totaling approximately 11,460 square feet.  The site, as we all know it, the former site of Geiss/Toyota is 1.84 acres located in the Town’s HC zone.  It is served by sewer and water.  As you know, it is currently developed and it does have a location, essentially, at the intersection of Route 6 and the private road that services the Cortlandt Town Center.  I’m going to let Joe walk us through the Site Plan in a moment but starting off in terms of some of the significant issues, the Board should be aware, and I’m assuming you are but if not I want to make sure you are, that before we decided to file this application my client was quite mindful of the fact that access, safe vehicular and pedestrian access to and from this site was a critical issue.  We contacted the Town I guess it was in the fall of last year and with the help of Mr. Vergano and Mr. Kehoe we actually initiated in a somewhat proactive fashion the beginning of a traffic analysis before we even filed the application.  We thought that would be prudent because obviously we’re mindful of the fact that there are some DOT renovations that are proposed at or about that signalized intersection at Westbrook and Route 6.  We know it’s important to the function of our site.  For those of us that were customers or frequented Geiss/Toyota you know that there are certainly some issues that can be improved there and from a retail standpoint, to the extent that these are going to be retail- to-retail buildings, obviously to the extent that the Town wants to have first grade tenants like my client would like to have, we knew we needed to focus on that.  Mr. Vergano had us establish an escrow.  Mr. Canning and VHB Consulting were brought in and we spent the last several months working on a traffic analysis.  Together with Rich Pearson from John Meyer Consulting, I think both Mr. Canning and John Meyer Consulting have at least a preliminary notion of the types of improvements that can be made along the frontage of the Geiss property and at the intersection with the private road as you exit the Cortlandt Town Center.  I know this is night one.  We have a number of issues that you all have to get up to speed on.  I just wanted you to be aware, this is a situation where Frontier really wanted to grab onto a critical issue and address it at the very outset.  There also, you should be aware, and I did put this in my cover letter, they reached out to Acadia which obviously owns the private road.  There were series of discussions.  Acadia ultimately signed off on the proposed concept and the curb cut and there is a nice spirit of cooperation that’s going on between Acadia and Frontier in that regard.  Mr. Kehoe and Mr. Vergano were good enough to let me know that Mr. L. Gemmola or whatever entity owns the gas station property have reared their heads once again with regard to a potential application for a convenience store and an expansion of the car wash.  We obviously don’t know the details of that but I was instructed by Mr. Kehoe today that to the extent that that application proceeds they too will end up doing some kind of a traffic study and that traffic study will take into account some of the issues that we’ve already addressed and they will study our data.  We’re here really tonight to introduce you to the project which we’re going to do some of the basics of the Site Plan.  I want you to understand the two buildings and the circulation on site.  We would love to commence the SEQRA process – I say commence the SEQRA process.  This is an application that’s going to require both your Board’s involvement for Site Plan Approval as well as some minor Variances from the Zoning Board of Appeals which Joe will identify on the Site Plan.  I know you have a few site inspections coming up at the beginning of June but if you have time, this is quick and easy we would love to get you out there and do a site inspection while you’re out and allow that to be kind of the beginning of the process.  With that, I’m going to turn it over to Joe so he can walk us through the Site Plan.
Mr. Joe Maddaferi stated good evening Chairperson, members of the Board.  My name is Joe Maddaferi with Joe Meyer Consulting, Civil Engineer, Landscape Architect, Site Planner for the project.  As David said, the project site is the old Geiss property located on the southeast corner of East Main Street and the access drive for Cortlandt Town Center.  We are proposing to demolish the existing 6,400 square foot building and construct two new separate buildings.  This first one is approximately 4,300 square feet and the second one would be roughly 7,200 square feet and we would have access both from the private access drive to Cortlandt Town Center and from East Main Street.  The Cortlandt Town Center access drive would be limited to right-ins from Cortlandt Town Center’s road and right-out towards Main Street.  There would be no lefts permitted from this incoming direction towards Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated what we trying to do is avoid having anyone cross the double yellow line along the Town Center access drive; right-in/right-out would preclude that.  We’d be staying on one side of the double yellow line.

Mr. Joe Maddaferi stated it was actually pointed out to me after we submitted the plans by Rich Pearson of my office that one of the other improvements that’s not currently shown on your plans, I believe, was a small island separating this here to preclude that from happening.  The second access would be from East Main Street.  That would be lefts in from East Main Street, right-in from East Main Street and then only rights out.  The left turns in would require an extension of the left turn lane that’s already here for the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  We have had preliminary discussions with the DOT and obviously you can’t get a full answer until you submit for a permit but they’ve kind of agreed to it in concept.  As was mentioned before, we have a traffic study that was done by Mr. Canning that evaluated the potential improvements that could be done to mitigate any potential impacts of this particular project.  Currently, you have a left turn only, a through only and a right turn only coming out of the Cortlandt Town Center.  What would be proposed is to convert the through lane to a left turn lane so you have a double left turn and then you’d have a through right turn in the currently right turn only lane.  As part of that…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated let’s do that slowly so that everybody’s clear.  So, going from west to east the western most lane Joe would be left turn westbound; the center lane which is currently a through or straight lane would be converted to also a left turn westbound and the easterly most of the three lanes would now be through and right turn.  That was analyzed by DOT and by Mr. Canning to try to promote some of the westbound flow out of the Cortlandt Town Center and get them onto Route 6 by allowing two left turns out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked that means you can’t go to Westbrook Drive?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded no, Westbrook Drive Madame Chair would be the eastern most lane would be still straight and right.  Again, just so we’re clear because it is a little confusing.  Left turn out of the first lane, the western most lane, left turn out of the center lane and out of the far right or the easterly lane, it’s through to Westbrook or right…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked it’s through and right?

Mr. David Steinmetz responded correct.

Mr. James Creighton stated once you do that people – you get one person who’s going through to Westbrook, they’re going to hold up the traffic going right.  You’re going now encourage people to come in through your property to come through the property and make a right turn on Route 6.

Mr. David Steinmetz responded currently there’s no right turn on red at this intersection anyway so even if somebody was sitting here they can’t make the right anyway right now and I think the traffic engineers concluded, Mr. Creighton, and actually this will promote better flow throughout the entire intersection but again, that’s something that we all need to review as we go forward but questions should certainly be put to staff and your consultant but this was definitely something that DOT, your traffic consultant and ours spent a great deal of time on already.
Mr. Robert Foley asked you’re saying that the current right lane, which will become a right and a through lane to Westbrook currently you can’t make a right turn onto…

Mr. David Steinmetz responded I don’t believe you can make a right turn on red I said.  I was addressing Mr. Creighton’s stacking issues.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I was going to ask the same question.  If that lane becomes a busier lane, that right lane the furthest east lane and you’ve got that bend in the road up there, you may have a longer stacking of cars.  I know the idea is to facilitate getting the cars to go left and east on 6.  You may again create another problem.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I’m not the traffic engineer.  We’re going to bring him in to testify and address this but I’ll just give you my anecdotal answer to your question.  In terms of the traffic generated by our site, anyone who wants to leave our site and go eastbound on Route 6 is not coming out right onto that so – just so everybody else is with you Bob, they’re coming right out of our site.  What we were asked to do by your staff and what your consultant was focusing on really wasn’t what we’re layering onto the site but he was really doing is looking at what’s existing the Cortlandt Town Center today.  We believe that our application actually ends up yielding better flow out of a pre-existing condition.  The pre-existing condition is one left, one through, one right and according to the consultants who will come before you and address this with you, they’re looking for double left out.  We can accomplish that with some of the re-striping and as Joe said some of the work that we’ll do here along the shoulder and possibly a center island.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked does this call for a widening of that roadway?

Mr. David Steinmetz asked the private roadway?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Joe Moddaferi responded no it does not.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked now, how are you going to put, because I do come in and out of there quite a bit, how are you going to put an island in there and still maintain a decent amount of space for each car?

Mr. Joe Moddaferi responded it would be a narrow, maybe one or two-foot wide concrete curb island I believe is what we’re looking at and currently these lanes are, I believe, around 12 feet each.  You can reduce them to about 11 feet each.  We can modify the lane widths…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t have a very large car and I know when I come out of there, especially as I’m making that turn, I often have to move over it because people are charging in coming up and they’re on the line that separates the lanes.  There’s a reality here.  It looks great on paper but there’s a real reality there in the way traffic comes in and out of that particular roadway and so narrowing those lanes to me is just not the way to go.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated rather than our speculating I would ask the Board’s patience on this, let us come back at the next meeting with Mr. Pearson.  I don’t think that the center curbing that we’re talking about is necessarily a mandate and I don’t think anybody said it had to be done.  I think it was a recommendation of the report that you all need to read.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s the one thing that I’ve heard tonight that sort of maybe makes me think that this could work because without it I would never vote for this.  I’m sorry.  I just wouldn’t.  In principle, I have to travel it a lot and I know what the reality is on that particular roadway.  If you didn’t have some way to keep cars from dashing across, I’m not voting for it.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated two things; one, I’d ask, I know you well enough, I know you’ll keep an open mind and you’re not going to make a decision on night one.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated my mind is so open that I’m actually sitting here listening to you saying you can do this when in my gut, because I travel this road and you probably don’t very much, I know – I travel that a lot and I know that it’s very difficult to come in and out of there and some people may, as I say to the Board and they’ve heard me say this, some people make very poor choices when they’re driving and I’m not looking to be anybody’s accident.  If I can help it I’m not going to sit on this Board and approve things that I know, just because I know I have to travel this road won’t work.  Again, the only thing that I’ve heard tonight which we have never heard before in other proposals for the use of that site was the fact that you’re going to put something in there that’s hard enough, high enough so the people are not really going to ruin their cars trying to cross over it.  If it’s going to be so skinny that somebody might try it, especially if they have a big old truck or SUV, I’m not voting for it.  I’m telling you straight up, this could be the best project in the world but I can see that there would be a lot of people hurt in that particular roadway.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated keep in mind with that curb, depending on where that curb goes, that has a great impact on the Shell station across the street.  It defeats the whole purpose of what they want to accomplish.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated just to be clear, and that was my point too, just to be clear to make sure that the traffic consultant looks at that – I call it a new intersection because it really is, the one at the gas station and the one that you’re proposing lead out to the access road.  He’s going to be looking at both traffic patterns.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we completed the review memo for the Shell station just today and in the review memo we informed the Shell station of all of this, told them that they needed to review John Canning’s traffic study but also told them they would have to fund their own study.  They probably haven’t even gotten that memo yet and then they’re going to have to talk with us about the scope of that study – their study has to take into account this and Canning’s study.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated every time I look at this I feel the same way.  When you’re pulling out of there, that upper driveway and you’ve got the two left, now you’ve got two left turn lanes and you’re crossing that one lane of traffic that’s going to go now in your picture, either straight or right, I just think it’s impossible to do.  I think you’re asking for trouble with that.  It’s going to take a lot of convincing me.  That’s the one that gets to me. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you have a car, David, coming out of your facility that wants to go to Peekskill, go west on 6, they’re going to come out and then at least get into the center lane, which now becomes a left but if you have cars coming around that bend, which is partly blind unless there’s some brush backs with trees those cars are going to be looking at that light, is it going to turn and then maybe, you know, it’s hard to control them, and you’ve got a guy wanting to cross the lane…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that lane’s already a left turn lane though; it’s a straight and a left turn right?

Mr. Joe Moddaferi responded no, it’s straight only.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated the one in the center is a straight only. 

Mr. Joe Moddaferi stated you have three dedicated lanes; one is right, one left, one straight. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated my point is that with the two being the left at least a car coming out of your facility wants to go west on 6 only has to across the one lane…

Mr. Joe Moddaferi stated that was the entire purpose behind that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated which could be the faster lane because cars wanting to go straight through to Westbrook.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated just so you understand, and I’ll go back to the beginning of my comments, we’re all extremely mindful of the fact that this something that you were going to react to strongly and I know you’ve had a lot of concerns with, equally, we’re trying to avoid the situation that currently exists on the Geiss property which, if you’ve ever been there, I know I got a car at Geiss, you have to make a left turn out onto Route 6 and we’re trying to see if there’s a way that that issue can be resolved or alleviated and the primary way to do that is to bring people out onto the private access drive.  We’re not going to solve it tonight.  We’re not going to identify all of the issues tonight.  I’m glad you’re all expressing your candid reactions but we need to hear – my client needs to hear it.  We’ll be back with our traffic engineer.  I know Ed and Chris will have your traffic engineer and we’ll be working through all of the timing.  Let’s just address one of Mr. Foley’s comments because that was an excellent one; the engineers did agree that there was some pruning that needed to be done on the vegetation whether we seek an approval on our site or not you currently have a situation here where you don’t have the best visibility along that curve.  That is something we’re going to achieve in conjunction with Acadia to get out of this site safely.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I was there the other day at the gas station, looking across and taking pictures of the area behind the Shell if that road is done, a lot of dead trees and stuff and then across at that proposal.  Another thing if you’re putting in curbing or as Loretta said, which is a good idea, or some kind of a little island keep in mind the trucks that deliver to Wal-Mart and Home Depot, the 18 wheelers…

Mr. David Steinmetz responded absolutely, believe me they don’t want to preclude that and I can assure you they are not going to let you do that.
Mr. Robert Foley stated you already know what I’m going to say.  The ones that are coming westbound to make the left turn in and how they have to…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated [inaudible]
Mr. Robert Foley continued and going eastbound to get…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated which is why I asked if that roadway was going to be widened because the way I’m looking at it, it would need to be widened.  I don’t see how you can make lanes smaller.  You could do that but that doesn’t make it safer.  The only thing that makes it safer is something big enough so SUVs are not going to cross it and wide enough so that those lanes can remain as wide as possible.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated one of the reasons we’d like to do a site inspection with all of you and maybe with the traffic consultants there at the same time, sooner rather than later, if you could do it in June that would be great, if you can’t then it’ll be when you can do.  I think it would be helpful for all of us to get out there to see the lanes, to see the functioning, to have the traffic engineers begin to explain why they identify the curb cut at this location to allow for adequate q-ing, why they think it can function and why Mr. Foley’s comment about the exiting visibility helps and I think you’re also going to hear from our consultant and probably your own why we didn’t want to promote any kind of crossing of the double yellow line with vehicular movements, how the Shell station think they can come out and make a left across that double yellow line is a separate issue.  I’m going to let them deal with that and your consultant, that’s not our application but certainly our traffic consultant was extremely concerned about crossing that double yellow line, hence the notion of this curbing.  Again, that’s the Shell’s issue.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated frankly, I don’t see how anybody could make that left turn anyway.  There’s always going to be cars in the way so it’s probably somewhat of a moot point I think there.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked are you talking about the Shell left?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated obviously it’s not a moot point to them because they’re going to be here next month saying…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I’m just saying, as I look at this it just gets messier.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it does.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and we kept saying to these people as well to the Shell people that you’re all going to be here at the same time which I don’t think it benefits either of the two cases but it’s good that it will be discussed together.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s a good point that you’re making.  As a Board we’re trying to make decisions that make sense for the Town and its residents and if you’re sitting here looking at the situation that can develop into chaos you can’t just say well we won’t pay attention to that.  We’ll just deal with this right now because the other thing might need an equal amount of attention and because these two businesses would be coming in and out around the exact same area.  You can’t just ignore the one and just pay attention only to the other.  I kind of think that given that we are in a rather sticky situation we’re going to have to probably look at or have some consideration for what the other business has been asking for all along.  I don’t know how we’re going to handle this but I just think it’s very sticky and we really need to pay a fair amount of attention to both of the people who are applying for access to that road.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just to mention just for the record as I mentioned on Thursday night that, you’re right, if you isolate this as Mr. Bianchi had mentioned, this new intersection that we’re talking about, it does look difficult but again, the entire area, the immediate area has always been a problem.  I think what you’re going to hear from the traffic consultant is that this is going to solve some of those problems.  You really have to look at the traffic situation as a whole in this immediate Westbrook Drive/Route 6 intersection area…

Mr. Robert Foley stated you have to look at the whole – across the way by Kohl’s too.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded exactly, right…

Mr. David Steinmetz stated we appreciate Mr. Vergano noting that but again it’s day one.  We’re going to let that unveil for you all as we go through the process.  Madame Chair, we would ask that your Board consider designating your intent to be lead agency to the extent that both the Zoning Board and your Board will be participating in the review.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t see that that’s a problem given what we have to do.  What I’m trying to think is whether we should wait for some kind of a memo from you before we deal with the site inspection.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I do believe it’s premature for the site inspection.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated a lot of us have seen the intersection from the gas station’s viewpoint.  I would like to see more information, especially on what the traffic consultant’s going to say about what proposal he has to improve that before we go there.  I think we’ll have to go back anyway.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but as David pointed out, but it was a little out of order so you got their traffic study.  It was completed in February so it was given to you without really any application to compare it to but now you’ve got the application, you’ve got their traffic study, probably 50, 60 pages long so you should take a look at that…

Mr. David Steinmetz asked so they already did get the Canning study?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded they got it but it came in a vacuum. 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated I understand that.  Maybe what we’ll do is we’ll put a narrative in from our traffic engineer.

Mr. Robert Foley asked the Canning study that came before Geis opened up its new building – not Geis, Curry across the way?  Because the intersection counts – looks like he has zero turn ins where the new Curry, whatever it’s called, the green building. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll have to talk to him.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’d like to see some kind of a drawing or a sketch or something that shows or depicts it rather than all those numbers that are in that study?

Mr. Ed Vergano asked well I think…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated which I frankly can’t understand.  I’d like to see what he’s proposing in a picture and improvement on a drawing.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I think we’re going to need a synchro model, an actual video simulating traffic movements in and around that area.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that’s even better.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that will really clarify a lot of these issues.

Mr. Robert Foley stated also what Tom said, we were there about a year ago at that site with the previous application site visit – most of us were…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we had the same concerns.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they keep coming back.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think it’s premature.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t think we’re ready for that site visit.  We need to wait a bit.  We have heard at this point your presentation and certainly you’ve given us a lot to think about.  We will now be reading the study with some additional context here.  Are you planning on working on a narrative into that study right away or should we just go ahead on and do that in and trying to remember what you’re saying here tonight?
Mr. David Steinmetz stated whatever makes it easiest for the Board.  What I was going to offer – I didn’t realize you had gotten it in February and Chris is right, it was somewhat out of sequence to the extent that the application hadn’t been filed yet.  We can certainly try to make it somewhat easier and I’ll ask Mr. Pearson to prepare a short narrative on the applicant’s behalf but again, I know this Board likes to rely on its own traffic consultant with regard to traffic data, etc.  You’ve got the data, you’ve got the counts.  I don’t know whether Mr. Canning did modeling or counts relative to Geiss across the street so I can’t – I don’t want to answer that and be incorrect.  I don’t know on the fly but that’s easy enough when we go take a look at the report.  Certainly, Mr. Canning knew what you were going to need in front of you so I’d assume those numbers are going to be in the report in some fashion.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and we need them for both applicants.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated Mr. Bianchi, again, I obviously can’t control the applicant across…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I understand but I’m just saying that that’s what I’d be looking for: the issues from both the applicants feeding into that access road.

Mr. David Steinmetz stated understood, look, we have an application.  We are quite serious about – we spent 6 months of time, money and effort before we even filed, unlike the other applicant, so we’re here to stay.  We’ve got some wonderful potential tenants and a lot of interest and we’d like to see the Geiss/Toyota site on this site, which is dark and vacant and unproductive right now turned into an attractive, productive element for the Town.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we refer this back to staff.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and declare your intent to be…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and declare our intent to be lead agency.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. David Steinmetz stated see you again soon.
PB 8-13      c.
Application of the Hudson Valley Hospital Center for amended Site Development Plan Approval for a 4,300 square foot building addition to the existing operating room suite located at the Hudson Valley Hospital Center at 1970 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Site Location Plan, Hudson Valley Hospital Center” prepared by Pallante Architects dated April 11, 2013 (see prior PB 23-04). 

Mr. Ed Colletti stated good evening, I’m Vice President of Operations at Hudson Valley Hospital Center.  Thank you for having me here tonight.  Chris we don’t have the plans up?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, sorry.

Mr. Ed Colletti stated I brought a hard copy.  I’ll give a little background of why we need to do this addition.  The hospital currently has 6 operating rooms; 4 were built in 1995.  The size of those rooms is about 400 square feet.  The two new ones that were built in the recent major modernization are about 640 square feet; much, much larger and what’s happening is technology’s changing, cases are longer.  A lot of the times you have two sets of doctors in there working on a patient.  The 400 square foot rooms are just becoming obsolete so-to-speak.  So with our architect, Joseph Pallante, we started to look at to see; how can we reconfigure the inside of the ORs and not do an addition.  The problem is you’re working inside the ORs and it’s an infection control issue and we just didn’t have enough real estate.  So, after many iterations we’ve come to the conclusion that what we want to do is just make a bump out next to the two 5 and 6, which are the new ones.  It’s in a grassy patch area in the rear part of the campus.  It doesn’t impact parking at all.  It doesn’t impact any of the trees in the area.  It’s just a grass little patch area.  It actually hides some of the mechanical equipment that’s currently in the back of the building.  I had some photos taken to give you a better visual of what the back of the building looks like currently, the surgery center, and what this new addition would look like.  I’ll let Joseph actually explain a little bit.

Mr. Joseph Pallante stated I’m from Pallante Design.  I apologize for this kind of presentation.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s our fault.  It should be up on the screen.

Mr. Joseph Pallante stated I think it’s very important…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think it has a ledge there that you can….

Mr. Joseph Pallante responded yes, but it’s not stiff enough.  I didn’t mount it on a board because I thought it would be on the computer.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked this is what we have on our…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded they have that drawing in front of them.

Mr. Ed Coletti stated so basically, you enter the campus.  This is the parking garage.  This is the new medical office building that we just recently constructed in 2011 and Joseph was the architect on that.  This is the main hospital and the loop road goes around the hospital like this and then you exit over here.  This little addition is back here in this little grassy knoll.  It’s tucked in tight to the hospital.  This is the two current ORs that we want to abut up against and the idea is, we can build this sterile, clean and when we’re ready we just open up this pass-through to the new building and then we have two new sterile ORs with storage and it doesn’t impact our current operation.  It also doesn’t extend, and you’ll see it in the photo, into the parking at all.  It doesn’t impact parking.  We’re not doing this for expanding services.  It’s really to streamline and really tighten up how we operate our current OR.  So, we don’t anticipate any additional traffic flow because we already have the patients there. 
Mr. Robert Foley asked is that at the far eastern end towards Conklin….
Mr. Ed Colletti responded it’ll face the back of the Beach Shopping Center so it’s right around the bend…you’ll see the surgery centers.  I’ve got a picture.  I’m not sure it shows it better.  I don’t know when was the last time you were at the hospital but as you come around the rear of the campus, this is the surgery center building and Ralph Flores Physical Therapy Center and this is where you have your Ambulatory Surgical Center We also have a wellness center in there.  So, this is that little grassy area, the one we want to sort of bump out  over here and because it’s ORs we can’t have windows so what Joseph was doing was following the same type of façade and instead of windows we would have these panels that would mimic the type of windows that are in there now.

Mr. Joseph Pallante stated this is a better picture of the existing conditions.  It’s kind of a close up.  This is a perspective view and the addition we built in this area here and it would not protrude past the perimeters of this building and the existing parking so this shows you what’s there; it’s just grass…

Mr. Ed Colletti stated to hide the mechanical systems.  Basically the space is not being used right now.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked once you get these built, what happens to the older ones over there?

Mr. Ed Colletti responded the four original ones; two of them will stay in full time operation for smaller cases: eye, ENT type of work. Two smaller ones, we won’t dismantle them.  We’ll use them for surge capacity but one of them we’ll probably convert into sterile storage.  When we have instrumentation come up we can’t store sterile instrumentation with equipment.  It’s got to be in a separate room.  It’s going to have separate humidity controls.  That’s what we would do with that one room.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many operating rooms would have then in total?

Mr. Ed Colletti responded you’ll have 8 total; 6 in full operation; 2 as backups for surge capacity issues that we would have down the road.  More than likely they’re going to be used for storage. 

Mr. John Klarl asked so 8 ORs…

Mr. Ed Colletti responded 8 ORs; 6 currently.  It’ll be 8 and then in addition to this addition there’s some more storage to separate our sterile supply.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so the additional storage space is going to be constructed at the time these two new…

Mr. Ed Colletti responded correct.  It’s two new ORs and it’s approximately 600, 700 square feet – it’s a large storage area.  Just a table alone for back surgery takes up half of this podium so when you’re not using it, you’ve got to put it someplace but you can’t it out of the OR because it’s got to stay sterile.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so you currently have 8.

Mr. Ed Colletti responded we currently have 6; 4 small, 2 large.  We’re adding 2 new large ones.  2 of the older ones that are not going to be occupied as often will stay in use- you don’t want to decommission them with the Department of Health.  You want them there.  They’ll be used for surge or interruption of cases.

Mr. Robert Foley stated you have a total.

Mr. Ed Colletti responded of 8.

Mr. Robert Foley stated 8 when…

Mr. Ed Colletti responded correct.  We have to file with the State also to get approval by the State to even have the 2 ORs but we’re doing it in parallel paths.  We want to make sure that it’s…
Mr. John Klarl asked how long of a process is that to get that approval?

Mr. Ed Colletti responded it could be 2 months, 3 months.  It’s called a Certificate in Need Process but what – to file for that I need to get the architect to bring drawings up to a developmental stage.  I don’t want to pay the architect to bring drawings up to the developmental stage if I don’t have Planning Board approval to do an extension.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked how far ahead are you planning for future operating room space?

Mr. Ed Colletti responded by keeping the other 2 ORs in use, and ready to be used, I think will cover us for the next 10, 15 years.  You have to remember, the first four ORs were built in ’95 and then we added the 2 new ones in the last 3 or 4 years and I think this will take us out with at least another 10 or 15 years.  Technology’s changing.  You’re getting a lot more daytime in and out surgeries. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated go in in the morning and out by the afternoon. 

Mr. Ed Colletti stated so I wasn’t sure if a site visit would be necessary.  I tried to bring as many photos as possible.  I’ve also looked at the site with Ed.  Ed and I have been out there a lot on the Route 202 project.  I actually walked him out to show him to get some guidance on how to move forward.  

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I have to agree.  It’s in an innocuous location.  It makes a lot of sense.  I don’t see a problem.  It’s not going to have an adverse impact on the traffic circulation or parking. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked it doesn’t do anything to the ring road right?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded no.

Mr. Ed Colletti responded if you look at this photo; these are the parking spaces that are alongside to this building, the handicapped spots are alongside to this building.  We insured that the architect would not bring the new building out to pass the grass line.  I don’t want to deal with any parking issues.  That’s kind of made the building more of a longer rectangle which made us reconfigure it because we want the ORs close to the existing ORs and if you look at the plans we pushed the storage back further. 

Mr. John Klarl stated and of course it has nothing to do with our nature’s trail that we did.

Mr. Ed Colletti responded it has nothing to do with the nature trail other than the fact that while you’re waiting for someone that’s having surgery you can walk on the nature trail.

Mr. John Klarl stated but what I’m saying is it has no affect on this location.

Mr. Ed Colletti responded no, not at all. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated staff would not be opposed to scheduling a public hearing.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked are we referring back or scheduling a public hearing?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think we can do both.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we will try to draft a brief review memo explaining some of the stuff more-or-less for the file; what’s been explained here tonight but then go ahead and schedule a public hearing.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this application back to staff and schedule a public hearing for the next meeting which is June 4th.

Mr. Ed Colletti asked are we doing a site visit prior to that meeting or no?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t think so.  I don’t think we need to do that.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. James Creighton stated I move that we adjourn.


*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 2013
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